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Parish Council Meetings 
April 2025 

 
 

 
Full Council: 

- Wednesday 9th, 7:00pm 
 
Finance & Governance: 

- No meetings scheduled.  
 
Planning & Highways: 

- Wednesday 2nd, 10:00am 
- Wednesday 16th, 10:00am 

 
Personnel: 

- No meetings scheduled.  
 
Leisure & Community Engagement: 

- No meetings scheduled.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
The agendas & minutes of all the committee meetings are listed on 
the parish council website: www.kessinglandparishcouncil.co.uk.  
The public & press are all legally entitled to attend such meetings 
and submit any questions relevant to the agenda. 

To receive The Village News by Email, sign up here: 
http://eepurl.com/hHHSZv 

Join us on Facebook 
Friends of Kessingland Parish Council 

http://www.kessinglandparishcouncil.co.uk/
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Your Parish Councillors 
 

Bob Saunders 
Councillor 
 
07901 530770 

 
bsaunders@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Stephen (Sid) James 
Chair of Council 
 
01502 740521 

 
sjames@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Caroline Carter 
Vice-Chair of Council 
 
07811 753930 

 
ccarter@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Christine Cook 
Councillor 
 
07592 555345 

 
ccook@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Julie McLean 
Councillor 
 
07539 696904 

 
jmclean@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Lynda Hood 
Councillor 
 
07954 412031 

 
lhood@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Danielle Pope-Brannon 
Councillor 
 
07928 245822 

 
dpope-brannon@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Danielle Pope-Brannon 
Councillor 
 
07928 245822 

 
dpope-brannon@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Alan Green 
Councillor 
 
07789 644645 

 
agreen@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Ian Graham 
Councillor 
 
07985 462200 

 
igraham@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Neil Glendinning 
Councillor 
 
07801 681136 

 
nglendinning@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

David Boyle 
Councillor 
 
07707 201300 

 
dboyle@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Jack Ollett 
Councillor 
 
07897 643233 

 
jollett@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Vacancy 
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Kessingland Parish Council – Notice of Vacancy 
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Kessingland Parish Council 
Committees / Groups / Representatives 

Kessingland Parish Council consists of 13 members, including a Chair and Vice-Chair 
The Council has 4 committees which deal with different areas of Council business. 

Leisure & Community Engagement 
Committee 

 
Councillors: 

Chair: I. Graham 
Vice Chair: J. McLean 

C. Carter, C. Cook, A. Green, L. Hood, 
D. Boyle, J. Ollett, D. Pope-Brannon 

Planning & Highways Committee 
 

 
Councillors: 

Chair: C. Carter 
Vice-Chair: I. Graham 

B. Saunders, N. Glendinning, C. Cook, 
D. Pope-Brannon, J. Ollett 

Finance & Governance Committee 
 
 

Councillors: 
Chair: A. Green 

Vice-Chair: I. Graham 
N. Glendinning, J. McLean, C. Cook, 

B. Saunders, J. Ollett 

Personnel Committee 
 
 

Councillors: 
Chair: N. Glendinning 
Vice-Chair: C. Carter 

C. Cook, I. Graham, A. Green 

As well as sitting on its 4 Committees, some councillors take on designated responsibilities 
and others represent Kessingland on outside bodies.  These are listed below: 

 

Kessingland Marsh  
Cllr D. Boyle (Warden) 
D. Fox (Deputy Warden) 

Beach Wardens 
North – Cllr D. Boyle 

South – Cllr S. James 

Community Garden 
Co-ordinator 
Cllr J. McLean 

Village & Beach Clean-Up 
Co-ordinator 
Cllr D. Boyle 

Hidden Needs Forum 
Cllr C. Cook, Cllr J. McLean, 
Cllr C. Carter, Cllr L. Hood  

Kessingland Events Group 
Cllr J. McLean, Cllr C. Cook, Cllr D. Boyle, 

Cllr C. Carter, Cllr L. Hood, Cllr J. Ollett, Cllr D. Pope-Brannon 

Community Speed Watch 
& SID Co-ordinator 
Cllr D. Pope-Brannon 

Community Fridge 
Cllr C. Cook, Cllr J. McLean, 

Cllr L. Hood 

Kessingland in Need Trust 
Cllr L. Hood, Cllr D. Boyle 

 

Youth Culture Board 
Chair & Vice Chair of Council, 
Cllr J. McLean, Cllr I. Graham 

Benacre & Kessingland 
Flood Group 
Cllr S. James 

ESC Community Partnership 
Cllr J. McLean, Cllr I. Graham, 

Deputy Parish Clerk 

Suffolk Bus Passenger 
Interest Group 

Cllr A. Green 

Suffolk Police 
Cllr C. Carter, Cllr L. Hood 

Kessingland Sports & Social 
Centre 

Cllr C. Cook 

SALC Climate Forum 
Cllr A. Green 

& Parish Clerk 
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Youth Leader: 
Amanda Loud 

 
Kessingland Parish Council Staff 
 

Kessingland Parish Council 
 

Office Hours: 
Monday – Wednesday & Friday, 10am – 3pm 

Closed on Thursday 
 

Telephone: 
01502 744367 

 

Email: 
admin@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk 

 

Website: 
www.kessinglandparishcouncil.co.uk 

 

 
 

Parish Clerk & RFO: 
Neil Coleby 

 
 

Acting Parish Clerk & 
RFO: 
Shelley Hogg 

 
 

Admin/Committee Clerk: 
Debbie Blowers 

 
 
Cleansing Operative: 
Ruth Hill 

 
 
Cleansing Operative: 
Niall McLean 

 
 
General Maintenance: 
Darren Haward 

 
 
Youth Leader: 
Daniel Fisk 

 
 
Senior Youth Leader: 
Christine Smith 

 
 

mailto:admin@kessinglandparishcouncil.gov.uk
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District & County Councillors 
 

Michael has been the Suffolk County Council councillor for 
Kessingland & Southwold since 2013. He is currently the Chair of the 
Scrutiny Committee which is part of the arrangements for making sure 
the Council carries out its responsibilities properly and scrutinises the 
decisions of the cabinet and committees to ensure that procedure and 
the law have been properly followed. 

Michael’s other key role is liaising with his constituents and the parish 
councils that he represents, helping with matters relating to his role as 
a county councillor and raising matters with Suffolk County Council.  
Michael actively attends as many monthly Parish Council meetings as 
he can, and also takes an active involvement with the parish council’s 
quarterly meetings with Suffolk County Councils Highways 
Department.  Michael also is involved with the East Suffolk Carlton 
Colville, Kessingland and Southwold Community Partnership. 

Telephone: 01502 675603 
Email:  michael.ladd@suffolk.gov.uk 

County Councillor: 
Michael Ladd 

 

Alan was appointed as the East Suffolk Councillor for Kessingland in 
the 2023 elections. He is also Chair of the Carlton Colville, Kessingland 
and Southwold Community Partnership. 

Alan’s other key role is liaising with his constituents and also 
Kessingland Parish Council, helping with issues relating to his role 
as a district councillor, and also representing Kessingland’s views 
at district council level.  Alan actively attends Parish Council 
meetings as well being involved in the Carlton Colville, Kessingland 
and Southwold Community Partnership. 
 
Telephone: 01502 741888 / 07818 563003 
Email:  alan.green@eastsuffolk.gov.uk 
 

District Councillor: 
Alan Green 
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Press Release from the Office of Jess Asato, MP 
 

 

Labour MP for Lowestoft joins new Labour group in parliament standing up for 
coastal communities 
Lowestoft, 3rd March 2025 
 
The MP for Lowestoft, Beccles, and the villages has joined a new group of Labour MPs representing coastal 
seats who are pushing the government to take strong action to support coastal communities. Jess Asato MP 
said she was joining the group to ensure the voices of coastal communities like Lowestoft are heard loud and 
clear in government. 
 
The group is being chaired by Polly Billington MP, one of a large number of new Labour MPs who took coastal 
seats off the Conservatives at the 2024 general election. Labour now has 66 MPs representing coastal parts 
of the country, including many in the East of England, meaning the group will have a strong voice in parliament 
when it comes to championing coastal towns. 
 
After fourteen years under the Conservatives, many coastal areas suffer from above-average levels of 
deprivation and poorer health and educational attainment. The group say struggling economies and the 
terrible state of public services in these areas were the biggest reasons voters turned away from the 
Conservatives at the 2024 general election, and that the new government needed to prove it could turn that 
situation around. They say the key to this is ensuring the government deliver on their commitments to end 
the crisis in the NHS, fix public transport, tackle crime and antisocial behaviour, and put more money in 
people’s pockets. The MPs have also expressed concern about the impact on coastal areas of plans that 
have been suggested by the Reform UK leader Nigel Farage, such as making people pay for health insurance 
to access the NHS. 
 
The new group is holding regular meetings with government ministers to raise issues of high concern to 
voters in their communities. In particular, the Coastal Labour group are united in pushing hard for investment 
to deliver well-managed public services and a stronger economy in the coastal towns they represent. Chair 
of the Labour Coastal Group, Polly Billington MP said: “Voters in seats like mine rejected the Conservatives 
last year because Labour promised renewal, after fourteen years of Tory indifference to the unique challenges 
facing coastal towns. Now that we’re in government we’ve got to prove to people that we can deliver on key 
issues like the NHS, tackling crime, and building a stronger economy. “That is why I am pleased to be chairing 
this new coastal grouping of Labour MPs, who will make sure that the voices of coastal areas across the 
country have their voices heard in government.” 
 
Jess Asato MP said: “Coastal communities like Lowestoft, Beccles, and our surrounding villages have 
been neglected for far too long, leaving people struggling with failing public services, poor transport links, 
and an economy that doesn’t work for them. That’s why I’m proud to be part of this new Labour group in 
Parliament, standing up for coastal areas and pushing for the investment and attention we deserve. This 
government is actively taking on the huge job of rebuilding trust and delivering real change. I’ll continue to 
work tirelessly to ensure our coastal communities are at the heart of that mission." 
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Kessingland Community Climate Action Group 
 

 
The groups’ aims are: 

- To identify where we can reduce our contribution to global emissions, and make a difference towards 
becoming environmentally sustainable, both as individuals and as groups. 

- To find practical ways for the local community to meet the challenges of climate change. 
 
Thermal Imaging Project:  
 

The Thermal Imaging project to assist Kessingland 
residents in seeing where there is heat loss from their 
homes has now been completed and we would like to 
thank those who volunteered their time to carry out the 
surveys. We hope that all the residents that took part 
found it useful to see where there was heat loss from 
their homes and how that may be reduced and what 
grants and funding may be available.  
 
If you are interested in joining the group or maybe you 
have idea’s that you would like the group to look into 
then please do let us know.  

 
Please contact us either on our facebook page: Kessingland Community Climate Action Group, or by email: 
kccagroup@gmail.com.  
 

 
Loft Insulation for Suffolk Residents 
 

50% off eco-friendly insulation for Suffolk residents 
 
Anyone in Suffolk can receive a 50% discount off their purchase of 
200mm or 370mm wide insulation rolls (up to £200) with free 
delivery, from High Loft, the UK's leading eco loft insulation brand. 
 
Go to www.bit.ly/suffolkloft and fill in the short form to receive 
your personalised link to order, or call High Loft's insulation experts 
on 01706 248203.  
 
The offer is open to anyone in Suffolk and will close once the 
allocated funding has been spent.  

 
According to The Energy Saving Trust, an uninsulated home loses a quarter of its heat through its 
roof. For the second year in a row, help to afford eco-friendly loft insulation is now available. The 
Suffolk Climate Change Partnership (Suffolk County Council, Babergh & Mid Suffolk District 
Councils, East Suffolk Council, Ipswich Borough Council and West Suffolk Council) has teamed up 
with High Loft to help Suffolk residents make their homes warmer and save money on their energy 
bills. High Loft also offers Klarna as a payment option, allowing you to spread the cost of your 
insulation purchase. To find out more visit www.greensuffolk.org/at-home/funding. 

 

mailto:kccagroup@gmail.com
https://www.bit.ly/suffolkloft
https://www.greensuffolk.org/at-home/funding
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Kessingland United Working Men’s Club 
 

Our last quiz night was a fantastic evening with over 20 teams . Everyone enjoyed it we are now holding a 
quiz night on the first Thursday of every month. To register a team use the Email address on the new poster. 
 
Tickets will soon be on sale for our third talk by Mary Newton a Retired Forensic Scientist. 22nd May 7pm 
for 7.30pm "WHEN THE DOGS DON'T BARK" (no dogs were injured). Including the Murder of Jill Dando 
and the Soham Murders . Tickets will be £8. 
                  
Coming soon!!  We are holding a Darts Tournament for Under 16’s which we hope will be quite 
popular.  Good News!! Our darts team won their league in the Lowestoft Festival Darts League and will now 
be promoted to the second league.  We are always looking for more Darts players, come & make yourself 
know on a Friday night if you are interested. 
 
MUSIC for APRIL:   
    

Saturday 5th - Lowrider City Rockers 
Saturday 12th - Me Myself & I 
Saturday 19th - Rob Charles 
Saturday 26th - Steve & Greta 

 
The Club is a lovely venue for Parties or other activities with a lounge for smaller groups and for Wakes they 
are free with a £50 returnable deposit. We have a large well-lit carpark with plenty of disabled parking plus 
disabled entrance and disabled toilet facilities. The Hall is well used with Parties and other activities: 
 

Slimming World every Tuesday with two sessions                                          
Line Dancing lessons on Wednesday evening everyone welcome. £5 
The W.I. meet every second Thursday of the month 
Bingo on Monday evenings. Wednesday evenings and Sunday Lunch times come and join us more 
people means bigger prizes. 

 
The club is always looking for new members it's £25 (less than 50p Per week) with cheap bar prices- well 
worth joining. We have also now joined the ONE LOTTERY please support us. 
 
 

The Avenue, Kessingland, Lowestoft, Suffolk NR33 7QD 
Telephone No:  01502 740218 / Website:  www.kuwmc.co.uk 

Affiliated to the CIU 

President: R A Hood     Secretary: R Gasking 
Society Registration No: 4343   VAT Registration No: 105 2958 

http://www.kuwmc.co.uk/
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Kessingland Youth Café (KYC) 
 

Latest news from Kessingland Youth Café 
March 2025 

 
I’m pleased to say that since we opened nearly every week at the beginning of the 
year our membership numbers have increased with an average of 35 young 
people enjoying what the KYC has to offer on a Wednesday evenings.  
 
We’ve had different food items for our members to try such as Haggis, Scotch pies 
and Scottish sweets on Burns night, Cawl stew and Welsh cakes on St David’s 
day, Colcannon and corned beef with green coloured cakes and drinks on St 
Patrick’s Day and planning fish & chips on St George’s day.  
 
Some members are attending the beacon lighting for VE day on the evening of 8th 
May with a couple laying a wreath in memory of those who lost their lives in the 
Second World War. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Three of our leaders have qualified as level 3 first aiders and five are undertaking 
a level 2 youth work qualification which is quite an intense course however we all 
agreed that we wish to have the best knowledge we can for our members.  

 
CAS with East Suffolk Rural Youth Project have been 
instrumental in delivering this training. Information 
regarding a booklet created to inform about youth 
provision in East Suffolk is included in the photos. 
 
We have adopted Esther a donkey from Redwings and 
hope to arrange a visit with some of our members when 
the weather improves, please see attached photo along 
with some others of the activities that have been 
happening at the KYC.  
 
The community garden have invited us to take an area to cultivate and this will be 
discussed further after the Easter break.  
 

 
Wishing you all a happy and peaceful Easter.  
Chris 
Senior Youth Leader KYC 
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Kessingland CofE Primary Academy 
 

All photographs reproduced with permission 
 

The Kessingland Chronicle 
Curriculum Special Edition, Spring 2025 

 
Kelly Egleton (#HeadLearner): “Our priority at Kessingland is to ensure that children feel safe, happy and 
achieve well. As you will see from this following articles, the staff wanted to bring together some of the 
wonderful learning which has been taking place over this term. Designing a creative and ambitious curriculum 
and planning exciting and challenging lessons are our greatest passions and when we get these right, 
children love school. At Kessingland, it is our belief that what our children learn through pleasure, they 
never forget. We hope that you will enjoy reading about the exciting experiences being enjoyed by your 
children.” 
 

~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ 
 
Nursery - Zebras 
 
At the beginning of February, the whole school took part in Children’s Mental Health Week. The Zebra Class 
(Nursery) also joined in many activities to help the children develop an understanding of what mental health 
is and how to look after ourselves.  
 
Throughout the week the children were taught what the term “Mental Health” means. 
We used the book “The Colour Monster” by Anna Llenas as the main focus to discuss 
emotions. This is a book we share a lot with the children in Early Years as it links 
different colours to various emotions and introduces the children to the vocabulary 
associated with feelings.  
 
The Nursery children enjoyed exploring “The Colour Monster” and we shared it 
together as a whole class.  We talked about different times when we have felt certain 
emotions and then talked about things that make us feel happy. We drew pictures of 
these things and shared our ideas. We used the emotions mat to continue 
discussions around feelings and used the loose part resources to make different 
faces.  
 
As part of Children’s Mental Health Week, the Nursery children were also encouraged to think about things 
that make them feel angry or cross. Adults taught the children that it is OK to feel cross sometimes and 
together we talked about what makes us feel this way. The children were then supported to create a 
“Breathing Buddy” using paper cups and craft resources. They were taught that if they feel angry or cross, 
they can use their “Breathing Buddy” to take some deep breaths and this will help them to feel calmer.  
 
The Nursery children are developing a number of strategies to help them to cope with big emotions! The 
adults were incredibly pleased with how hard the children worked throughout the week and are enormously 
proud of how much awareness they are developing about feelings and emotions. These skills will help all the 
children to become resilient and confident learners!  Miss Merrett 
 
Reception Class – Owls 
 
During the last half term our topic was ‘I wonder what is out there?’ The children loved learning all about 
Space. Children enjoy investigating and exploring through play, so learning took place both inside the 
classroom, as well as outside. We began the topic reading the book ‘Whatever Next’. The children used their 
imaginations re-enact the story using props. They designed and created their own rockets. Outside, we had 
a competition to see who could use the stomp rockets to launch their rocket furthest. One even went over 
the fence! This combined having fun with Maths and measuring distance. Some of the children enjoyed the 
challenge of making their own rockets and launching them at home! 
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There were rockets powered by throwing, blowing through straws and a 
homemade stomp rocket. We learnt the names and some facts about the 
planets. We sang a song to help us remember the order of the planets. We 
then used inflatable planets to place them in order from distance from the 
sun. We decided we quite like living on Earth!  
 
Whilst thinking about planets, we also talked about aliens. We designed our 
own planets and aliens which could live there. We used masks to act out our 
stories outside on the stage. To conclude the topic, we learnt more about  
what life would be like to be an astronaut. We learnt about the food which they eat and how they have to 
drink through straws. We watched clips of astronauts washing their hair and how they need to strap 
themselves in to sleep standing up. It led to us questioning what else would be tricky to do with in zero gravity, 
for example, how to go to the toilet! Finally, we enjoyed learning about Neil Armstrong, and watched the first 
moon landing. We have gained much more knowledge about Space during this topic in a fun and engaging 
way.  Mrs. Ward 
 
Year 1 – Flamingos 
 
In Year 1, the children have been exploring balancing and jumping sequences during 
their PE lessons. These activities are designed to enhance their coordination, 
strength and body awareness, laying the foundation for more complex movements as 
they progress through school.  
 
The lessons begin with a warm-up, where the children engage in dynamic stretches 
to prepare their muscles and joints for movement. They then move on to the core 
activities: balancing and jumping. The balancing exercises involve the children 
practicing standing on one foot in a range of different poses, carefully walking along 
a bench, and holding their position for 5 seconds. As the children advance to jumping, 
they are introduced to simple sequences that combine multiple movements.  
 
They practice how to safely take off and land by bending their arms and knees and in a variety of different 
styles; one foot to two feet, two feet to two feet, two feet to one foot. The children are challenged to perform 
short jumping patterns, such as jumping off the bench, while maintaining control and precision in their 
landings.  
 
Throughout these activities, the children are encouraged to use their imagination to create a short sequence 
involving two balances and a jump using benches and mats to support them. The activities not only strengthen 
their physical skills but also help develop their confidence and teamwork as they cheer each other on and 
learn to give each other constructive feedback.  
 
By the end of the unit the children felt a great sense of accomplishment, having mastered some basic balance 
and jumping techniques. These skills are vital for their overall development, contributing to their growing 
physical literacy and readiness for more advanced movement patterns in the future.  Miss Macias 
 
Year 2 – Giraffes 
 
In Year 2, the children have been learning about the Great Fire of London, an event 
that took place in 1666 and devastated much of the city. As part of their writing 
lessons, the children were asked to write a diary entry imagining that they were 
living through the fire. This activity helped them to understand the emotional and 
historical significance of the event and it encouraged them to think creatively about 
what it might have felt like during such a terrifying time. 
 
The children used their imaginations and the information they had learned about 
the fire to write diary entries. They used their quills to describe the chaos of the 
flames, the thick smoke and the fear that would have gripped people as the fire spread rapidly through 
London. Many children wrote about how the fire started in a bakery on Pudding Lane and quickly consumed 
the wooden buildings in its path. Some of the children wrote about the efforts to escape, with families trying 
to save their belongings or simply running for safety. The diary entries also reflected a sense of helplessness 
and disbelief.  
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The children described the sense of community as people came together to try to save their homes, though 
it was clear that the fire was too strong to stop. The children’s writing shared the emotions of loss, fear and 
confusion as the fire raged for several days.  
 
The children not only deepened their understanding of the Great Fire of London but also learned how to use 
their writing skills to express emotions and historical events in a personal way.  Miss Drake 
 
Year 3 – Meerkats 
 
The Meerkats, Year 3 class demonstrated incredible dedication and enthusiasm 
during their final writing lesson of the half-term.  
 
Despite it being the last day before a well-earned break, the children showed 
impressive focus as they carefully edited and refined their letters to Duncan 
(from 'The Day the Crayons Quit'), persuading him to choose their favourite 
colours. 
 
They took great pride in improving their work and making thoughtful choices to 
strengthen their persuasive arguments. It was wonderful to see them fully 
engaged with the resources on their tables, using word mats, sentence starters 
and their own brilliant ideas to construct new and improved sentences. Their 
ability to recall key persuasive writing techniques, such as emotive language 
and rhetorical questions, was truly impressive. 
 
We had really enjoyed this writing unit, focussing on the book and learning new techniques we can use to 
improve the quality of our written work. We had great fun learning and experimenting with new language to 
try and persuade others in our class through discussions about important issues such as climate change, 
recycling and food choices! We had also been focusing on keeping our handwriting neat and correctly formed 
and considering it was the last day, every child in the room enjoyed taking their time to craft some amazing 
sentences, with some beautifully written words! 
 
The effort and creativity they poured into their writing resulted in some fantastic, convincing letters that would 
surely persuade Duncan to select their chosen colours! Well done, Meerkats – your hard work, perseverance 
and enthusiasm for learning were a joy to see! We all went home that afternoon feeling proud of the writing 
we had edited, polished and produced. A super end to the half term!  Mr. Griggs 
 
Year 4 – Lemurs 
 
Year 4 had a great time during their computing unit on programming! 
Over the course of the unit, they explored coding in a fun and 
interactive way, learning how to create shapes and patterns.  
 
The unit began by learning how to programme simple instructions 
using code blocks to make a turtle draw basic shapes like squares, 
triangles and hexagons.  
 
As their confidence grew, they experimented with loops and colour 
changes, creating stunning, intricate patterns and eagerly testing 
different commands to see what designs they could produce. 
 
As the unit progressed, they learned about debugging—fixing mistakes in their code. Instead of feeling 
frustrated, they became problem-solvers, excited to find and correct errors. By the end of the unit, each pupil 
had created their own digital artwork using code and they proudly showcased their work to each other.  
 
The children loved seeing how programming could be both creative and logical. Many said they wanted to 
keep coding at home, inspired by the endless possibilities.  
 
The Year 4 computing unit was not just about learning to code—it was about thinking, experimenting and 
having fun!  Mrs. Lytton 
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Year 5 – Rhinos 
 
A group of enthusiastic Year 5 pupils have been taking part in an 
inspiring intergenerational project run by Suffolk ArtLink, bringing 
history, creativity and community together. The project focuses on 
the grassroots history of Lowestoft, allowing the children to explore 
their town’s rich heritage while engaging in creative activities. 
 
Throughout the project, the pupils have dived into stories of local 
football, learning about the role the sport has played in the 
community over the years. Using their newfound knowledge, they 
have written poems, designed their own fictional football players 
and even built table football games - each one reflecting their 
unique perspective on the town’s sporting legacy. 
 
But the project isn’t just about history and creativity; it’s also about connection. The pupils recently visited a 
local care home, where they had the opportunity to share their work with the residents. The visit was a 
heartwarming experience, as the children read their poems aloud, presented their football-themed creations 
and played their handmade table football games with the residents. The room was filled with laughter, 
conversation and shared memories, bridging the generational gap in a truly meaningful way. 
 
For many of the older residents, the children’s work sparked nostalgic conversations about their own 
experiences with football in Lowestoft - whether as players, spectators, or supporters. In turn, the pupils 
gained a deeper appreciation of their town’s history, learning firsthand from those who lived it. This 
intergenerational project has not only strengthened community ties but also encouraged creative expression 
and historical curiosity. Through art, storytelling and play, the pupils and residents have discovered that they 
have far more in common than they might have first imagined!  Miss Owen 
 
Year 6 – Lions 
 
The Year 6 children have produced an impressive collection of 
non-chronological reports about their invented hexapods from the 
planet Pandora. 
 
Each report showcases a carefully structured layout, including 
clear headings and subheadings,informative paragraphs, and 
detailed descriptions of their unique six-legged creatures. 
 
The children have demonstrated their understanding of the key 
features of a non-chronological report by using formal and 
technical language, subject-specific vocabulary, and a range of 
sentence structures to engage the reader.  
 
Their writing includes well-organised information, covering aspects such as habitat, diet, adaptations and 
behaviours, with some reports featuring labelled diagrams to enhance their explanations. They have also 
ensured grammatical accuracy, using a variety of cohesive devices, fronted adverbials, and relative clauses 
to add depth to their writing. 
 
Punctuation has been used effectively, with commas, brackets, and dashes correctly applied to add extra 
detail, and spelling has been carefully checked to ensure precision.  
 
Overall, the Year 6 reports reflect their creativity and strong grasp of non- chronological writing, showcasing 
both their imaginative ideas and their ability to apply their brilliant literacy skills.  Mrs. Everett 
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Kessingland Primary 
Academy Lottery 

 
This lottery has been set up 
specifically to raise money 

and make a difference for our 
children! 

 

We hope to raise funds that 
can support and enrich the 
education of our children - we 
aim to provide extra resources 
for the children, improve the 
school environment as well as 
run extra-curricular. Your 
support is greatly appreciated, 
and we wish you good luck! 
 

For this year’s Easter event, the school children entered a competition sponsored by the 
Parish Council to design the posters.  The winning designs are below and will be used 
to create the clues for the Egg Trail and will also be displayed on noticeboards around 
the Village.  Congratulations to our winners, we hope to see you all at the KSSC on 
Friday 18th April. 

~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~~ 
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Happy Springtime to All, 
 
This year is turning out to be quite a big one for the Shed. 
 
We have managed to secure enough funding to replace the existing roof thanks to pledges from Lowestoft 
Lions, Adnams Community Trust, Kessingland Parish Council, East Suffolk Community Partnership and 
Suffolk County Council, and work is due to start right after Easter. Once the roof is done, we hope to hold a 
little gathering to thank our sponsors. 
 
2025 also sees the 100th anniversary of the completion of the Shed, which was originally built as a Sunday 
School for the children of the village.  A lot of people in the village might remember attending the Sunday 
School here.  If you do, and if you have any pictures from those days you don’t mind sharing, we would like 
to set up a little gallery here at the Shed, maybe even have a few Open Days, like Gerald used to organise 
and host.  
 
Meanwhile, the members continue to carry out 
repairs, including sharpening shears etc, as well as 
making things like bird boxes to raise funds. 
 
Another way to raise funds, which everyone can do 
at zero cost to themselves, is to sign up to 
easyfundraising.com and support the Shed. 
 
Easyfundraising have connections with thousands of 
businesses, who will make a small donation to us 
every time you shop online.  For example, Argos will 
give us up to 5%, Dunelm up to 3% and, if you’re 
planning a trip this year, TUI, Travelodge and 
Booking.com are on the list. 
 
Come along and see us, have a coffee and a chat 
(Bacon rolls on Saturdays), we look forward to 
welcoming you. 

 
Kessingland Men’s Shed 
 

We are still welcoming new members, so pop down to the Shed, on Bethel Drive, for a coffee and a chat, where 
you can fill in a form if you want to join up or contact the Secretary on 07950 837083.  Opening times are 9-1pm 
on Mondays, Wednesdays, Fridays, and Saturdays. 
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Crossword Corner 
 

No: 101-31 



~ 18 ~ 

 

 
Help & Support in the Community 
 

 HELP 
for 

HOUSEHOLDS 

DANES will next be at Marram 
Green on 

30th April 2025 
 9:30am – 12:30pm 
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Community Noticeboard 
Events, Competitions & Local Groups 
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Community Noticeboard 
Events, Competitions & Local Groups 
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Community Noticeboard 
Events, Competitions & Local Groups 
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Community Noticeboard 
Activities & Groups: Kessingland Sports & Social Centre 
 

Groups at Kessingland Sports & Social Centre 

MONDAYS 
7:30 – 10:30pm: Friends who Dance 
 
TUESDAYS 
10:00 – 12:00pm: Waveney Table Tennis 
2:00 – 4:00pm:  Short Mat Bowls 
7:00 – 9:00pm:  Badminton 
 
WEDNESDAYS 
9:30 – 11:30am:  Knit & Natter 
6:30 – 8:30pm:  Youth Café 

(Every Wednesday unless 
otherwise informed) 

For Bookings: Telephone/Message 07729 384705 of Email ksscbookings@hotmail.com 

THURSDAYS 
9:30 – 10:30am: Chair Based Exercise 
6:00 – 7:00pm:  (Alternate Thursdays) 
   Singing Sensations 
   Friendship Club 
6:00 – 7:00pm:  Pilates 
7:30 – 10:00pm: Model Flying Club 
 
FRIDAYS 
2:00 – 4:00pm:  Short Mat Bowls 
6:00 – 7:30pm:  Shotokan Karate 
 
 
 

SATURDAYS/SUNDAYS: Available for Private Hire / Events 
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Community Noticeboard 
Activities & Groups: Kessingland United Working Men’s Club 
 

https://www.kuwmc.co.uk/
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Community Noticeboard 
Activities & Groups: Kessingland Library & Marram Green 
 

Other Groups at Marram 
Green: 
 
Tuesdays: 

- Yoga with Aleyna 
(Spinnaker Room) 
1:30pm – 2:30pm 
 

Wednesdays: 
- Kessingland Art Group 

(Spinnaker Room) 
1pm – 3pm 

 
Thursdays: 

- Yoga with Aleyna 
(Spinnaker Room) 
4pm – 5pm 
 
 
 
 
 

TUESDAY 
 
WEDNESDAY 
 
FRIDAY 
SATURDAY 
 
SUNDAY 



~ 25 ~ 

 

 
Community Noticeboard 
Activities & Groups: St Edmund’s Church & Church Centre 
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Community Noticeboard 
Activities & Groups: Kessingland Methodist Church 
 

 

SUNDAY SERVICES at 10:30am 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Kessingland Methodist Church 
Church Road, Kessingland NR33 7TQ 
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Volunteering Opportunities 
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Volunteering Opportunities 
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Community Recycling 
 

UNWANTED / USED BATTERIES 
Kessingland Co-op 

44-48 Field Lane, Kessingland NR33 7QA 
 

Kessingland Library 
Marram Green, Hall Road, Kessingland NR33 7AH 

 

BOOKS / 
USED PRINTER CARTRIDGES 

Kessingland Library 
Marram Green, Hall Road, Kessingland NR33 7AH 

 

TETRAPAK 
CARTONS 

Lowestoft Recycling Centre 
Haddenham Road 

Lowestoft NR33 7NF 

CLOTHES BANKS 
 
Kessingland Church Centre 
Carpark 
Church Lane 
Kessingland 
 
Livingstones Freehouse 
Carpark 
Whites Lane 
Kessingland 
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Kessingland Business Page 
 

Welcome to the new Kessingland Business Page. To advertise on this page your business must be 
based in Kessingland. For details of how to submit your advert and the subscription rates, please contact 
the Parish Council office on 01502 744367, or email admin@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 
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Useful Contact Information 
 

 
Local Telephone Numbers 

 
East Suffolk Council (Customer Services)    0333 0162000 
East Suffolk Council (Out of Hours Emergency)   0800 440 2516 
East Suffolk Council (Automated Payments)   0300 7900509 
 

Kessingland Parish Council      01502 744367 
 

Jess Asato MP (Lowestoft)      jess.asato.mp@parliament.uk 
 

Citizens Advice Bureau      01502 518510 
Disability Advice North East Suffolk (DANES)   01502 511333 
 

Suffolk County Council Highways     0345 6066171 
- What’s happening in my area?    www.one.network 
- Report a fault      www.highwaysreporting.suffolk.gov.uk 
- Email       www.suffolk.gov.uk/about/contact-us 
- Telephone       0345 606 6171 
 

Kessingland Doctors (Longshore Surgery)    01502 740203 

Kessingland Pharmacy      01502 740251 
James Paget Hospital A and E     01493 452200 
NHS Helpline        111 
Police - Emergency Only     999 
Police - Non-Emergency      101 
or online at www.suffolk.police.uk/contact-us/report-something 
 

Coastline Vets (Carlton Colville)     01502 531999 
Three Rivers Vets (Kessingland)     01502 741988 
Pakefield Veterinary Clinic      01502 664656 
Wangford Veterinary Clinic     01502 578999 
Kessingland Library       01502 741212 
 

St Edmund’s Church       01502 743154 
Kessingland Primary Academy     01502 740223 
Kessingland Sports & Social Centre     07729 384705 
Kessingland United Working Men’s Club    01502 740218 
Kessingland Women’s Institute     01502 740785 

 
 

National Organisations and Helplines 
 

Age Concern       0800 6781602 
Childline        0800 1111  
NSPCC helpline       0808 800 5000 
 

Cruse Bereavement Support      0808 8081677 
Samaritans        116 123 
Macmillan Cancer Support      0808 8080000 
 

Mind Infoline        0300 1233393  
Alcoholics Anonymous      0800 9177650 
Refuge National Domestic Abuse Helpline    0808 2000 247 
 

RSPCA helpline       0300 123499 
RSPCA (Mid Norfolk and North Suffolk branch)   0303 040 1565 
 

Action Fraud (Fraud & Cyber Crimes)   0300 123 2040 
Suffolk Trading Standards     0808 223 1133 

 
 

http://www.one.network/
http://www.highwaysreporting.suffolk.gov.uk/
http://www.suffolk.gov.uk/about/contact-us
http://www.suffolk.police.uk/contact-us/report-something
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Crossword Corner - Solutions 
 

 
The Village News welcomes contributions from everyone within the Parish; news, 
photographs and reports from village organisations are particularly welcome but 
contentious issues or articles promoting personal causes should be avoided – the 
Editor reserves the right not to print items and to edit items submitted for publication. 
 
The views expressed in the Village News, unless stated as such, are not those of the 
Editor or the council, and no liability can be accepted for any error or omissions 
although we will publish corrections. 

 
If you would like to submit articles or cover photographs, the deadline 
for copy is 12 Noon on the 24th of each month.   
 
Please send submissions to the Editor – 
jmclean@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk   
Articles can be half or full page.  
 

If you would like to advertise in the Village News (Kessingland businesses only), 
please contact the Parish Council on 01502 744367 for a subscription form. Rates are 
£10.00 for 1 issue or £100.00 for 12 issues.  Adverts may be up to A6 (quarter page) 
Portrait and supplied preferably as a PDF or JPEG file. 
 

Large Village of the Year 
2023 

Community of the Year 
2023 

 

Crossword Solution 101-31 
 
ACROSS: 7 Kneel  8 Estate car  9 Celtic  11 February  12 Misinterpret  15 Duchess   

16 Offends  18 Streaky bacon  20 Marzipan  22 Nutmeg  23 Associate  24 Grout 
 
DOWN:  1 Ingenious  2 Best wishes  3 Ashford  4 Barbara Flynn  5 Menu  6 Dairy 
  10 Catastrophic  13 The Capture  14 Odd one out  17 Magnate  19 Pause  21 Zoom 
 

mailto:event@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk
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